Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership (MVP) meeting held on Thursday 14th December 2023 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
Present: 
Ms M. Peace, Lay Chair (in the Chair); Ms A. Arbuckle, Clinical Academic Senior Midwife; Ms I. Armstrong-Holmes, La Leche League; Ms J. Bell, NCT Breastfeeding Buddies; Ms L. Brown, Community Midwife - Team Leader East Lothian; Ms Z. Brown (NSPCC); Ms L. Cameron, Lay Member; Ms K. Jackson, Senior Charge Midwife, Labour Ward SJH; Ms J. Iddir, Lay Member; Ms K. Lawrence, Kin Collective; Ms G. Lowe, JUNO – Perinatal Mental Health Support; Ms F. Lumber, Charge Midwife, Lothian Birth Centre; Mr T. Lynch, Dads Rock; Ms T. McGillivray, Strategic Programme Manager – Public Health; Ms I. Mercadante, Multi-cultural Family Base; Ms J. Miller, Senior Programme Manager, Best Start; Ms E. Mrode, Midwife; Ms L Mullen, Lay Member; Dr H. Mustafa, Consultant Obstetrics – RIE;  Ms K. Ormiston, Assistant Programme Manager; Ms E. Rice, Labour Ward Midwife; Dr L. Sivasegaran, Speciality Doctor – Obstetrics and Gynaecology; Ms S. Shade, Clinical Midwifery Manager, St John’s Hospital; Ms M. Shepherd, Lay Member; Ms R. Thwaites. Lay Member; Ms C. Wade, Health Visiting, Team Lead; Ms A. Watt, Clinical Midwifery Manager, Birth Centre and Community; Ms N. Welsh, Held in our Hearts; Ms A. Willis, Lay Member.
In Attendance: 
Miss L. Baird, Committee Administrator. 

Apologies: 
Ms M. Perez-Botella; Ms M. Hay; Ms M. Gunning; Ms C. McLuckie, Ms C. Cook, Ms J. Cassidy; Ms J. Kirk; Ms A. Tartaud; Ms K. Hunt, Ms S. Thomson; Ms S. Orton and Ms E. Thompson.
Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted.
The Chair gave a warm welcome to the members attending for the first time:  
Angela Watt, Clinical Midwifery Manager for Lothian Birth Centre and Community Midwifery; Isabelle Mercadante, Multi-Cultural Family Base; Rachel, lay member; Giselle Lowe, JUNO; and Izzy Armstrong-Holmes, La Leche League.
The Chair announced that Karen Ormiston was leaving the MVP and NHS Lothian to take up a new post. She thanked her for her huge contribution to the development of the maternity services website, ensuring the information is up-to-date, relevant and specific to NHS Lothian services, and for her invaluable support for the MVP work. Everyone wished Karen well in her new job.
The Chair mentioned that the pre-meeting for lay members had been attended by 4 members. Topics discussed and questions raised included:
A new type of resuscitaire (not in NHS Lothian yet): the LifeStart resuscitaire allows the equipment used to stabilise a baby after birth to be brought right up to where the baby is born. This means that the baby can be attended to without cutting the umbilical cord.  Stabilisation and important placental transfusion can both be delivered. Also, it is close to mother and partner, allowing for better communication during the immediate moments after the birth. 
Pregnancy in Mind (NSPCC). Antenatal support for mental health and preparation for birth (one-to-one). Preparations are under way for the anticipated roll out of this service across NHS Lothian later in 2024. NSPCC are also redeveloping the Baby Steps programme (group antenatal education). 
1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 26th October 2023 were accepted as an accurate record.
2.	Running Action Note 
2.1 	Social Media Presence – All attempts to re-establish a Facebook page for NHS Lothian maternity Services have so far been rejected by Google. A short-life working group with input from the communications officer for Children Services will meet around the start of 2024 to look at options. 
2.1.1	The Chair would provide an update on social media presence in NHS Lothian to the February 2024 MVP Meeting.  	MP
2.2	Better Birth – The Better Birth Group at Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh (RIE) and Active Birth Group at St John’s Hospital (SJH) have not met since the Covid interruption. The MVP is asking for these groups to reconvene and to include lay representation. Sue Shade announced that the Active Birth group at SJH will be led by Kirsty Jackson and start meeting again in 2024. There was no update for the RIE group.		
2.2.1	The Chair would provide an update on Better Birth to the February 2024 MVP meeting.  	MP
2.3	Tongue-tie cross-service review: Strategic Planning Department has taken the lead on this. There were staffing changes and it took time to identify a lead, but this is now in place. An update will be given at the MVP February meeting. MP
2.3.1 	Members agreed that it would be useful if parents affected by tongue-tie issues could continue to feedback formally through the official channel below so that evidence can be gathered.
	NHS Lothian Patient Experience Team feedback form:
	Tell Us About Your Experience (Compliments, Concerns & Complaints) – Your Rights & 	Privacy (nhslothian.scot)
3. 	Any Other Matters Arising
3.1 	Redirection Between Hospitals
3.1.1 	Monitoring the Data - Redirecting patients who were booked to give birth in one hospital to the other hospital happens when there are staffing pressures. This is never done lightly and always to keep birth safe at all times. This happens more frequently from the Royal infirmary of Edinburgh (RIE) to St John’s Hospital (SJH).
3.1.2	NHS Lothian realises the impact having to move hospitals, sometimes during difficult circumstances such as labour, has on women and families and tries to minimise this as much as possible. Maintaining safety is always a priority.
3.1.3	NHS Lothian tries to ensure women are made aware of this possibility during their pregnancy and when a planned caesarean birth or an induction are discussed.
3.1.4	NHS Lothian recognises the need to monitor these patterns. The information will be part of the overall assessment of the services capacity which includes use of the Lothian Birth Centre, theatre capacity, etc.
3.2	Data for November 2023 - Ms Rice presented data showing how often the RIE redirected women to SJH during the month of November 2023 (see attached document). This data was obtained by going through patients’ notes manually and cross-referencing various sources as there is no reliable way of gathering this data on the Maternity TRAK system.
3.2.1	The table shows the total number of women booked for the RIE who gave birth at SJH. Of these, some were offered to have their Planned Caesarean at SJH, some were redirected to SJH for their induction of labour (mostly on the day) and some were redirected to SJH when in labour.
3.2.2	There were 15 occasions of divert requests from RIE to SJH and four occasions from SJH to RIE.  42 patients booked for RIE gave birth at SJH. Total Number of births in SJH (November) was 188; Therefore, around one in five of the births at SJH were patients booked for RIE. They fall into five categories:
· Spontaneous labour = 18
· Induction of labour = 13
· Augmentation = 4
· Planned Caesarean Birth = 6
· Cot space (baby needing admission to the neonatal unit) = 1
3.3 	Recommendations - Ms Shade thanked the SJH labour ward staff for gathering the data and highlighted that this is done by hand and is time-consuming. All agreed that this should continue as the information is essential when looking at capacity issues across NHS Lothian.
3.3.1	Ms Shade stated that the data will be used to identify trends.
3.3.2	The distinction between unscheduled transfers and scheduled care (such as planned caesarean birth or induction of labour) is essential when looking at optimum use of capacity across NHS Lothian. Reducing the unpredictability of the transfers is a must. 
3.4	The Group agreed to keep redirection between hospitals on the MVP agenda.  
4	Update on MVP Diversity and Inclusion project 
4.1 	Nothing About Us Without Us - a community initiative delivered by KWISA and NHS Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership launched on 11th November 2023. A total of four community events took place inviting women of African and Caribbean descent living in Edinburgh, Midlothian, East, and West Lothian. A cumulative total of around 120 people participated. The initiative aims to promote positive pregnancy and birthing outcomes and to eradicate maternal health inequalities faced by ethnic minority women.

4.1.1	An online event was held for NHSL maternity staff to share the aim of the initiative and gather views on what could be done to improve outcomes and maternity care experience.	

4.1.2	More information will be shared about the events planned for 2024 which will be focused on themes identified from the listening events and delivered with the support of NHSL staff, 3rd Sector organisations and academics. Ms Welsh of Held in our Hearts offered her support.

4.1.3 	An update about progress made with the community project “Nothing about us with us” and events run by KWISA and NHS Lothian would be provided at the February 2024 MVP meeting.  	MP

4.2	Partnership with LGBT+ Health & Wellbeing to develop resources to support staff training and awareness. A short film featuring service users and staff sharing their experience and a suite of supporting website resources are planned. A funding application to the NHSL Charity is under way. 
4.2.1	A progress report on work with the LGBT+ community would be provided at the February 2024 MVP meeting.  	MP
5	Is the Lothian Birth Centre at risk?  
5.1	Lothian Birth Centre Activity - The number of births taking place at the Lothian Birth Centre (LBC) is currently 650 per year, down from 970 in 2019 - 2020. This 30% decrease is primarily due to staffing issues in the maternity unit. To keep birth safe, midwives from LBC are moved to the Labour ward and as a result LBC has to close to new admissions. This has happened on a regular basis in the past 2 years. 
5.1.1	When there is staffing shortage, staff from LBC are redirected to other areas on the premise that they will come back if women in labour present to the LBC, but this is not always possible, and the LBC becomes closed to new admissions. 
5.1.2	A system to monitor these occurrences is now in place and will record when/ why and by whom the LBC was closed.
5.1.3	Ms Lumber said that the situation had recently improved thanks to the recruitment of more staff to the labour ward and the LBC. However, the situation remained fragile, and action is required.
5.1.3	Ms Lumber would share data about LBC closures with the MVP at the February 2024 MVP meeting.  	FL
5.2	Action Plan
5.2.1	Ms Lumber detailed a number of actions designed to keep the LBC open and to encourage more women to come to the LBC:
· New Labour Line
· A new phone line manned by the LBC midwives for calls related to labour for all women in NHS Lothian.
· Launching mid-January 2024.
· Extended criteria for giving birth in the LBC
· The charge midwife is available to discuss individual circumstances and help put in place a personal care plan. She always liaises with the medical staff to ensure they are involved and kept informed. Hanan Mustafa stressed that there are admission criteria as the LBC is designed to support women who have a straightforward pregnancy with a low risk of complications during labour. She agreed that discussion is possible and indeed welcome when circumstances allow for the criteria to be extended.
· Multidisciplinary work
· The LBC staff will work with the Perinatal Mental Health team to offer support to women who are, for example, affected by tokophobia (fear of child birth).

· Tours of the LBC
· To begin with, tours will be offered to women and partners who would benefit the most from an in-person tour.
 
5.3	Information to support decision about where to give birth - 	A new section of 	the website is being developed to support choice. This will provide evidence-	based information about the benefits / risks and things to consider for each birth 	setting.	
6. 	MVP Visit of Labour ward at Royal infirmary of Edinburgh 
6.1	The Chair presented the report (slides shared prior to the meeting) and thanked the labour ward staff for helping to organise the visit and engaging in informative discussions with the members.
6.2	The Chair noted that reports from all the MVP visits to clinical settings have been uploaded onto the website and are now available to the general public.
	https://services.nhslothian.scot/maternity/maternity-voices-partnership-2/mvp-visits-to-maternity-units/
7.	Birth Plan / Preferences 
7.1 	Ms Peace explained that a new Birth Plan template is being developed along with a new section on the website to guide women through the options open to them for labour, birth and in the postnatal period. Women would be encouraged to discuss their preferences with their midwife and use the template to record them. Template and website resource to be shared with MVP lay members for comments. 	MP
7.2	A separate card prompting women to give some information about themselves will be trialled to support person-centred care during labour. The prompts could be: what people love about me / What I would like my midwife to know about me/ How I would like my midwife to support me during labour.
8. 	Pregnancy Anaemia Management in Scotland (PRAMS) 
8.1	Ms Watt provided information about this national programme. 
8.2	This leaflet is given to all women: Iron for Aneamia in Pregnancy (nhslothian.scot)
8.3	An extra blood test is offered at the Booking Appointment to check iron levels. Another check is offered at 28 weeks. All women are offered a prescription to take iron supplements 3 times a week during their pregnancy and for 3 months after giving birth.
8.4	Dr Mustafa stressed that anaemia is very common in pregnancy and that 4 in 10 women are affected. This programme is designed to help maintain healthy iron levels. If these are found to be of concern, a treatment is then prescribed with daily supplements.
8.5	Ms Watt would provide information on PRAMS to be added to NHS Lothian 	Maternity Services website.	AW
9.	MVP Demographics Survey 
9.1	The Chair presented the results of the survey. 66 responses were received.
9.2	It is hoped that the current MVP work to increase diverse representation will have an impact. More work is planned for 2024.
9.3	It was agreed that this survey would be repeated in November 2024.
10. 	Any Other Competent Business (AOCB)
10.1	Mobile Epidurals at SJH - MS Jackson announced that ‘mobile epidurals’ will 	start being routinely offered on the labour ward at St John’s Hospital from early 	2024.
10.2	Physiological Birth – From a suggestion by a lay member, the Chair proposed to add a standing item about physiological birth on the agenda. This will include the review of birth statistics, reports from the Better Birth groups, relevant improvement actions to support physiological birth, etc.  This was agreed.
10.3	NSPCC Talk PANTS Campaign – Mr Brown provided information about the campaign and encouraged members to visit the website and share information with families and staff about the future events taking place in the Lothians.
Let's talk PANTS | NSPCC
11.	Next meeting is on Thursday 8th February 2024 at 10am on Teams.
12. 	MVP Meetings in 2024 – Thursdays 10.00 – 12.00
	Feb 8, Mar 28, May 30, Aug 22, Oct 24, Dec 12.

